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1 General information  

Many people in Britain enjoy having a guest from a different country in their house, 
sharing part of their daily life with them. We like to place our students with people who 
will talk to them and welcome them as members of the household. Remember you are 
staying in someone’s home and their way of life may be different from what you are 
accustomed to in your country, so please discuss what is expected of you. If you have 
any difficulties or problems with your accommodation, first talk to your host. This often 
solves any problems.  

If your host cannot help, talk to the College Accommodation Officer, who will do her 
best to help you.  

2 Homestay accommodation 



Homestay accommodation does not always mean that you will find two parents with 
children, as people like this are sometimes too busy to look after a student in addition to 
their own family. A widow, or two people whose children are away at school or grown 
up, can make excellent homestay hosts with time to spare for their student guests. 
Younger students in particular may feel happier in the home atmosphere provided by 
homestay.  

You can expect to learn English more quickly if you live in an English home and 
practise English there. But England is a multicultural country, and not all hosts or 
hostesses are born in England; however all are fluent speakers and speak English in the 
home and in their daily lives, and it is helpful to become accustomed to hearing English 
spoken in different accents.  

3 Before arriving 

Telephone or write to your hosts to let them know your approximate time of arrival. 
This is especially important if you are arranging your own transport from the airport. It 
is helpful if you write them a short letter, like this:  

Dear Mrs/Mr/Ms …… St Giles College has told me that I shall be staying with you. I 
am flying to ………... airport, flight number …..….. arriving at ……….. (time) on 
……….. (date). I will continue my journey by train/bus/taxi and expect to arrive at your 
house at about …….….. (time). I look forward to meeting you.  

If you are badly delayed during your journey, try to telephone your hosts to say that you 
will be late.  

4 Your study-bedroom  

Your room should contain a full size bed, wardrobe or fitted cupboard, chest of drawers 
or dressing table, mirror, desk or table with a table lamp and chair. You should make 
your own bed each day and keep your room tidy so that your host can clean it. Your 
host will provide bath and hand towels and will change bed linen each week. You 
should bring your own towels for use in sports centres or for swimming.  

Your host will give you a key to the house. In your room you may expect privacy. If 
you wish to change the arrangement of furniture in your room, talk to your host first. 
You should not fix your own photographs, pictures or posters to the wall without 
permission. Be especially careful with lighted cigarettes, hair spray, and nail varnish, 
and do not smoke in a non-smoking household.  

Ask your host before using any of your own electrical equipment and note that the 
normal voltage in the UK is 240 volts.  

5 Meals and Meal times  

You will normally eat with your hosts according to their custom. If you cannot eat any 
particular food for dietary, religious or other reasons, tell your host as soon as possible.  



It is important to be punctual at meal times. Tell your host if you are likely to be late, or 
if you will be absent from a meal.  

Half-board accommodation Your host will give you breakfast and an evening meal each 
day. They may offer a cooked breakfast (although many households no longer eat one 
regularly) but more probably a substantial breakfast to include fruit juice, yoghurt or 
cereal, toast and tea or coffee. Your evening meal is the main meal of the day and 
should always include meat, fish, poultry or other protein.  

You should not expect to use the kitchen to cook for yourself. You should be able to 
make yourself a cup of tea or coffee at any time, but never help yourself to food or drink 
without permission.  

Bed and breakfast accommodation Your host will give you breakfast each day. They 
may offer a cooked breakfast (although many households no longer eat one regularly), 
but more probably a substantial breakfast to include fruit juice, yoghurt or cereal, toast 
and tea or coffee. In general, unless there is a separate kitchen for students to use, you 
will be expected to eat your other meals in local cafés or restaurants and not use the 
host’s kitchen.  

Self-catering accommodation Only a few of our homestay houses have a separate 
kitchen for students to use, so you will normally share the use of a kitchen with your 
host/hostess. Ask them to tell you the most convenient times to prepare your meals. You 
should also ask where to store your provisions.  

6 Baths and Showers  

You should be able to have a bath or shower every day. But most homes have only one 
bathroom, so ask your host how you can best fit in with their routine. Do not use  

the shower late at night. Ask for help if you do not understand how the equipment in the 
bathroom and toilet works.  

Always leave the bathroom clean after use.  

7 Heating and Lighting  

Most homes have central heating in the bedrooms. If you feel cold, ask for extra 
heating. If your room has a gas fire, switch it off when you go to bed - it is dangerous to 
leave it on throughout the night. Also switch off electric lights and fires and close 
windows when you leave the room, as all types of heating are expensive.  

Central heating is usually switched off from about 11.00 p.m. to 7.00 a.m. Ask for extra 
blankets if you are cold during the night.  

8 Laundry  

You are expected to look after your own clothes and shoes. We recommend to hosts that 
they include one wash per week free of charge. The host may make a small charge for 
any extra washing. If they cannot do this, ask them when and where you can do your 



own washing, and where to put the wet things. They may suggest that you use a nearby 
launderette, and they will probably let you borrow the ironing board and iron. Make 
sure you know the arrangements for washing, drying and ironing your own clothes.  

Never leave wet clothes in your room on chairs, radiators, etc.  

9 Telephone and Internet  

You may not use the house telephone without permission. All calls must be paid for – 
including local calls.  

Your host will probably allow you to receive telephone calls, but these must not 
inconvenience or disturb the family too much. Do not expect to be able to make 
outgoing telephone calls. Your host MAY allow you to do so, but you must either 
reverse the charge or pay for the call immediately. Your family will tell you where the 
nearest public call box is located. Try to use public telephones whenever possible or use 
your mobile if you have one.  

Many households in the UK do not have Internet access. Some hosts do have Internet 
and may allow you to use it – but you must check this carefully first, and ask about the 
rules and if there is a charge. Hosts are not obliged to offer Internet access. The college 
has free Internet access, and it is best to use this facility.  

10 Absences  

You MUST tell your host/hostess if you are going to return home later than normal or 
be away overnight. If you are unexpectedly absent they may feel it necessary to contact 
the school or the police.  

See Terms and Conditions at the end of this document for information about holidays 
and other absences.  

11 Damage and insurance  

Always tell your host immediately if you accidentally break or damage anything in the 
home. You should offer to pay for any such damage.  

We strongly advise all students to take out comprehensive insurance before they leave 
their home countries. Insurance should cover loss of property, cancellation and 
hospitalization or other medical costs and accidental damage which might be caused in 
your host’s home.  

We can send you details of our specially designed insurance policy if you wish.  

12 Guests  

If you want to invite your friends to your host’s house, ask your host beforehand. Ask 
what time your guests should arrive and leave the house, and where you can entertain 
them. If your host provides food or drink, you must offer to pay for this. Try to be sure 



that your friends are reasonably quiet and do not disturb the rest of the household, 
especially late at night.  

It is not normally possible to invite friends or family to stay with you while you are in 
homestay accommodation. You can discuss this with your host if you wish.  

13 Medical treatment  

If you need medical treatment, you should register with your host’s doctor. The 
Accommodation and Welfare Officer in the college will help you if there are any 
problems.  

14 Problems  

If you have any problems or are unhappy with your accommodation, please see the 
Accommodation Officer (or another member of staff) as soon as possible: they will 
advise you what we can do to help. You may prefer to discuss a problem with a member 
of your family in your own language, in your own country, or with an agent who 
arranged your course for you. But we ourselves can help only if you talk to us in the 
office when the problem arises.  

We hope that you will be happy in your accommodation!  

Accommodation terms and conditions  

Payment, Cancellation, and other Conditions  

Students on International Semester Courses or General English courses of 24+ weeks 
(long-stay students) should note that there are special conditions for their 
accommodation – as described below.  

Late arrival If you arrive late during the first week, you must pay in full from the date of 
arrival given in the accommodation letter. We cannot guarantee that your room will be 
available if you arrive more than one week late.  

Departure date You must leave your accommodation by the Sunday after the end of 
your course. If you need accommodation beyond that date you must speak to the 
Accommodation Officer. If you want to extend your stay, you must arrange this with 
the College, and not directly with your host.  

Leaving accommodation early  

Short-stay students (1-23 weeks) If you leave your accommodation before the date of 
departure given in the letter, you must give your host 7 days’ notice or pay for that week 
in lieu.  

Long-stay students (24+ weeks) The price for half-board single and shared rooms is 
lower for students who plan to study for 24 weeks or more, and who pay all the 
accommodation charges in advance. The homestay host offers accommodation  



at the special price because you have arranged to stay for a long time. If you leave your 
accommodation before the date of departure given in the letter, you must give your host 
7 days’ notice. At the same time, if you shorten your stay in the host family to less than 
24 weeks, you no longer qualify for the special price. You will be asked to pay the 
normal accommodation rate from the time of your arrival until your departure from the 
homestay.  

Payment You must make all accommodation payments direct to the College, who will 
pay your hosts for you. Students paying for their accommodation in instalments must 
pay a minimum of four weeks each time.  

Holidays for long-stay students (24+ weeks) If you want to arrange a holiday during 
your stay, you must to this at the time of your enrolment. If you change these 
arrangements after you arrive, you must give the office 4 weeks’ notice, and pay an 
amendment fee of £25. If you leave your possessions in the room during absence on 
holiday you will pay a retaining fee of 50% of the weekly charge.  

Christmas There are no classes in the week when Christmas Day falls. If you stay in 
your homestay during that week, you receive full board (i.e. all meals), and pay an extra 
charge (see the Course Dates and Fees). Students on bed and breakfast arrangements 
can opt for full-board in Christmas week if the host is able to provide it.  

UFBC students (London Highgate and Brighton) If you need accommodation during 
holiday breaks you must reserve and pay for it at the time of enrolment, or do so within 
two weeks of your arrival at the latest, otherwise the full accommodation rate will 
apply.  

Other absences If you plan to be absent from your accommodation for one night or 
more, you must tell your host. There is no reduction in the weekly accommodation 
charge during your course if you are absent for six consecutive days or less, or if you 
fail to notify your host.  
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